Minutes of the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board Meeting

Rachel Carson State Office Building

Harrisburg, PA

June 2, 2005

A meeting of the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board (TAB) was held on June 2 in the 14th floor conference room of the Rachel Carson State Office Building in Harrisburg.  TAB members present were Chairman Robert Watson, Robert Holman, Gary Slagel and Burt Waite.  David Lind attended by teleconference.  David Hogeman, Ron Gilius, Dave English, Carl Morgeneier, Millie Raudabaugh and Curt Pieper attended from DEP.  Also attending were Patrick Henderson (Senator White’s Office), Lou D’Amico (IOGA), Steve Rhoads (POGAM) and Dale Ann Buchanan (PG Energy).  Chairman Watson called the meeting to order at 10:07 a.m. and was followed by introductions.   

Agenda Item 1 – Approval of draft October 28, 2004 Minutes – Attachment A 

The minutes from the October 28, 2004, Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board (TAB) meeting were approved as written.  

Agenda Item 2 – Election of Chairperson 

Robert Watson was nominated for the seat of Chairperson.  It was succeeded by a second motion and unanimously agreed upon.  Questions were asked about the election process and also about the length of time the record retention schedule requires we keep all information regarding minutes, agendas and the record of Board meetings.  Dave Hogeman said we would check into it and provide answers to their questions.

Agenda Item 3 – Bonding Workgroup Recommendation

Dave Hogeman summarized his recommendations to address a new framework for the bonding requirements in the Oil and Gas Act.  Contract cost data for the current proposal was limited to cluster contracts.  Other factors considered are salvage value and that post-84 wells are generally easier to plug than pre-84 wells.  Industry costs are also less than the Department’s, because DEP has been plugging the worst wells and Commonwealth procurement guidelines make our costs higher.  There was discussion about the way the bonding is perceived and the impact it will have on smaller independent operators as most cannot afford a single bond cost of $25,000 or a blanket bond cost of $150,000.  There was discussion that, although bond rates are to reflect the projected costs to the Commonwealth of performing well plugging, the Commonwealth’s well plugging costs are too high and not realistic.  Steve Rhoades stated that the proposal is problematic to industry given the nature of the bond and the impact of this proposal on Pennsylvania operators.  He stated the proposal would put them out of business.  It was also noted that a lot of problems are because of the way the law is written.  Mr. Rhoades also stated that before committing we should pursue prioritizing wells and that it is important that an actuary risk assessment be completed and incorporated into the analysis based on actual forfeiture rates.  TAB could not support the recommendation.  TAB then passed a resolution encouraging DEP to consider forming a TAB/industry/DEP Workgroup (similar to Bonding) to evaluate potential cost savings through privatizing the plugging program.  It was also noted that the Department is undervaluing the salvage of steel scrap materials.  A letter from IOGA was passed around to everyone for discussion on this topic.

Agenda Item 4 – Regulation  and Fee General Update

Dave Hogeman summarized the subjects involved in a proposed regulation update. This is still in the development stage.  The three general categories of regulation changes are: a large number of technical clarifications, a total rewrite of the plugging regulations, and possible changes to address coalbed methane.  Steve Rhoads noted that there are problems disposing of waste pipe at landfills and this should be addressed in the regulations as well.  Ron Gilius explained that this is addressed under the landfill monitoring policy.  Mr. Rhoads also encouraged the Department to bring industry into the regulation development process, specifically the new plugging regulations, at the earliest possible time.  The Department anticipates proceeding with one regulatory package.

Agenda Item 5 – Well Plugging Program Update

Carl Morgenier gave an update on the number of wells that have been plugged so far this year.  There have been 39 abandoned and orphan wells plugged under five different contracts.  Two of the contracts have been in Allegheny County and the other contracts have been in McKean, Venango and Washington Counties.  Seven other contracts involving 40 abandoned and orphan wells in Armstrong, Beaver, Elk and Venango Counties have been awarded and will be starting soon.  The bids for one contract to plug four abandoned wells in Tioga County were rejected due to the excessive amount of the bids.  The wells on this contract will be split up and re-bid in different groups.

Agenda Item 6 – Adoption Incentives Update

Dave Hogeman summarized the Department’s availability to consider any industry request to test an abandoned well prior to adopting it.  This would be done under a consent order and agreement and would enable an operator to walk away from the site if they chose, as long as the site was restored to a stable condition.  Guidelines for this process would be developed using the first applicant as a test case.  No applications have been received yet.

Agenda Item 7 – Schedule of Remaining 2005 Meetings

The TAB meeting scheduled for July 20 will be rescheduled to September 15 and there will be a meeting on November 17.  The Department will attempt to schedule the meetings at the Moshannon DEP office, as it is a more convenient location.

Agenda Item 8 – Adjournment

Chairman Watson asked if there was any other business.  There was none.

Chairman Watson moved the meeting be adjourned.  David Lind seconded the motion. 

The meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.
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